May 25, 2005

School of Graduate Students

Indiana State University

Terre Haute, IN 47809

Dear Sir or Madam:

Joseph Scott Hendershot (Scott) has applied to the Indiana State University Master’s in Student Affairs in Higher Education program and I am happy to write in support of his application.  Scott graduated this month from Anderson University with a major in Exercise Science.  Over the past three years, I served as his academic advisor and professor in five courses.  Scott was also my student assistant in the Human Performance Laboratory during his senior year.

Scott is a young man with diverse interests and abilities.  His broad strengths and inquisitiveness have made it difficult at times for him to choose between various professional opportunities.  Over the past four years we spent hours discussing career options and Scott, in fact, made several changes in majors before settling in exercise science.  Scott still maintains an interest in exercise science but I am convinced that his decision to pursue professional preparation in student affairs and higher education administration is the correct direction for him at this time.  

Scott possesses several outstanding qualities that will serve him well in college administration.  First, he is perhaps the most organized student I have worked with in the past twenty-five years.   When Scott decided to change majors he provided a complete plan and course schedule for his remaining years at Anderson.  He was so astute in schedule planning that he voluntarily assisted numerous students in the process.  I often wished that I could hire him to work with all our majors and I will miss his contributions in this area.  Second, Scott produced thoughtful and immaculate class projects and laboratory reports, some of the best I have ever received.  Third, Scott offered quality assistance to many students as a laboratory assistant, residence hall assistant, and on a voluntary basis.  For example, he provided exam review sessions to students in exercise physiology and exercise testing and prescription on a voluntary basis.  My sense is that he also provided many different types of assistance to students in his residence hall.  Students respond positively to his support, as he possesses communication skills and wisdom beyond his years.

In summary, Scott possesses well-developed abilities and excellent potential for graduate study in student life and higher education.  In fact, his promise in this area is a strong as any student I have advised.  I am aware of no character or academic issues that would interfere in any way with his success.  I highly recommend Scott to your program and expect great things from him in the future.

Sincerely,

J. Douglas Seelbach, PhD

Human Performance Lab Director

Department of Kinesiology

Anderson University

Anderson, IN 46012

(765) 641-4482

jdseelbach@anderson.edu

